

MEXICO: RUSHING HEADFIRST INTO AN ABYSS OF HUMAN RIGHTS?

AMNESTY INTERNATIONAL: SUBMISSION TO THE 45th Session of the UPR Working Group, January-February 2024

SUMMARY

This submission was prepared for the Universal Periodic Review (UPR) of Mexico in January-February 2024. In it, Amnesty International evaluates the implementation of recommendations made to Mexico in its previous UPR, including in relation to violence against women and girls, arbitrary arrest and detention, the national human rights commission, freedom of opinion and expression and accountability.

It also assesses the national human rights framework regarding excessive use of force, the autonomy of the judiciary, environmental defenders, and *arraigo* detention.

With regard to the human rights situation on the ground, Amnesty International raises concerns about the rights of women and girls to live a life free of violence, especially from feminicide; the demilitarization of public security and law enforcement agencies; the right to social protest; the right to freedom of opinion and expression, and the safety of journalists.

It ends with a set of recommendations to Mexico which, if implemented, would contribute to improving the human rights situation.

© Amnesty International 2023; INDEX AMR 41/6992/2023, JULY 2023 LANGUAGE: ENGLISH. Except where otherwise noted, content in this document is licensed under a Creative Commons (attribution, non-commercial, no derivatives, international 4.0) licence.

https://creativecommons.org/licenses/by-nc-nd/4.0/legalcode

For more information, please visit the permissions page on our website: $\underline{www.amnesty.org}$

Where material is attributed to a copyright owner other than Amnesty International this material is not subject to the Creative Commons licence.

Amnesty International is a global movement of more than 10 million people who campaign for a world where human rights are enjoyed by all.

Our vision is for every person to enjoy all the rights enshrined in the universal declaration of human rights and other international human rights standards.

We are independent of any government, political ideology, economic interest or religion and are funded mainly by our membership and public donations.



FOLLOW UP TO THE PREVIOUS REVIEW

1. During its third review in 2018, Mexico received 264 recommendations, supporting 262, and noting two.1

VIOLENCE AGAINST WOMEN AND GIRLS

2. Mexico supported recommendations regarding the right of women and girls to live a life free from violence, including the importance of the prevention and eradication of this form of violence,² the strengthening of the Gender-based Violence against Women Alert (AVGM),³ and ensuring access to justice and reparation.⁴ Four recommendations referred to feminicide, in particular.⁵

EXCESSIVE USE OF FORCE

3. Mexico supported recommendations to ensure that human rights violations committed by, or with the acquiescence of, security and/or Armed Forces are investigated, sanctioned and reparations made. One recommendation stated the need to adopt additional measures regarding the limits on the use of force. Nonetheless, major challenges remain to address impunity for human rights violations committed by the Armed Forces.

RIGHT TO FREEDOM OF OPINION AND EXPRESSION

4. Mexico supported recommendations concerning the protection of journalists, including to strengthen the federal Mechanism for the Protection of Human Rights Defenders and Journalists; to combat violence and harassment suffered by them; and to investigate and prosecute such attacks. Nevertheless, investigations remain inadequate and impunity for such attacks is widespread.

ARRAIGO

5. Regrettably, despite supporting a recommendation regarding *arraigo*¹⁰ detention, ¹¹ including to revoke all provisions in the Constitution and other laws that provide for it, and to investigate and prosecute every allegation of human rights violations committed under those laws, legal provisions for *arraigo* detention remain in force.

NATIONAL HUMAN RIGHTS COMISSION

6. Mexico supported one recommendation regarding the National Human Rights Commission (NHRC),¹² specifically to strengthen its autonomy and capacities. Nevertheless, this recommendation has not yet been implemented.

ACCOUNTABILITY

- 7. In a welcome move, despite having only noted a recommendation to do so, ¹³ Mexico ratified the Kampala amendments (Article 8) of the Rome Statute of the International Criminal Court in September 2021. This contributes to the protection, promotion and respect for the human rights of victims of crimes and human rights violations. ¹⁴
- 8. In a positive move, Mexico formally recognized the competence of the UN Committee on Enforced Disappearances in 2020, ¹⁵ as stated by four recommendations which were supported by this Government. ¹⁶ This individual complaints mechanism helps in the prevention of the enforced disappearances and the promotion of the rights of the disappeared and the families that have exhausted all domestic channels in their struggle for truth, justice and full reparation. ¹⁷

THE NATIONAL HUMAN RIGHTS FRAMEWORK

9. A new law on the use of force, ¹⁸ in force since 2019, does not regulate the use of lethal force and firearms by law enforcement officials according to international standards, and unduly restricts the right to peaceful assembly.



- 10. Despite the militarization of public security defended and promoted by the President and furthered by Congress, the National Human Rights Commission has not questioned these decisions, neither publicly nor in the courts. This has been considered by local organizations as a lack of impartiality. ¹⁹ Speedy implementation of supported recommendations from both the second²⁰ and third reviews²¹ to strengthen the work of the NCHR would help address this concern.
- 11. When ruling against the president's initiatives, the Supreme Court has received consistent public attacks by the president that compromise the autonomy of the judiciary. For example, when the Supreme Court blocked the president's attempt to place the National Guard under the control of the military, the president accused the judges of "responding to the interests of the elites and not to the voice of people". Speedy implementation of supported recommendations would help to preserve the independence of the judiciary and guarantee the rights to truth and justice. Sa
- 12. In January 2021, Mexico ratified the Escazú Agreement, which includes strong protections for Indigenous and environmental defenders. However, the President responded by publicly accusing the human rights defenders who have expressed concern about the Mayan Train Project of being "false environmentalists". Six UN Special Procedure mandate holders expressed concerns about that project, relating to Indigenous Peoples' rights to land, health, and environmental impacts. Impacts 26 This replicates concerns raised in Mexico's last UPR.
- 13. Arraigo has not been repealed despite the fact that the IACHR ordered Mexico to eliminate it in 2022²⁸ and again in 2023.²⁹ The IACHR also stated that legal and constitutional provisions must be amended to make the mandatory pre-trial detention compatible with the American Convention on Human Rights.

THE HUMAN RIGHTS SITUATION ON THE GROUND

VIOLENCE AGAINST WOMEN AND GIRLS: FEMINICIDES

- 14. Instances of gender-based violence against women and girls have continued to rise since the last review in 2018. According to official data from the Executive Secretariat of the National Public Security System,³⁰ between 2018 and May 2023, at least 20,292 women were killed. This implies that almost 11 women are killed daily in Mexico. The prosecutors' offices decided to investigate 5,065 of these killings as alleged feminicides.
- 15. Since 2015 the "Gender-based Violence against Women Alert" (AVGM)³¹ has been active in Mexico. It relies on coordinated efforts to prevent and address/respond to gender-based violence against women. Despite the activation of 25 AVGMs in 22 states of the country, impunity in the investigations of feminicides remain unabated.³²
- 16. In 2021, Amnesty International documented four emblematic cases of feminicides. ³³ The report shows shortcomings in the investigations such as loss of evidence, lack of proper investigations, failure in applying gender perspective, and threats to and revictimization of the victim's families. These patterns are similar to those found in Ciudad Juarez's feminicides investigations, as has been repeatedly highlighted by NGOs and rights holders.³⁴

SOCIAL PROTEST

- 17. People exercising their right to peacefully protest often face violations of their rights, including stigmatization, repression, unnecessary or disproportionate use of force, threats, digital harassment, lack of due process and access to justice, impunity, and sexual violence in case of women.
- 18. Stigmatization often comes from the highest authorities, including the president's daily morning press conference, where he often expresses strong criticism of journalists, human rights defenders and NGOs that question government actions, accusing them of being "conservatives", "opponents" as well as of resorting to "hammers, torches and Molotov cocktails" when participating in protests.³⁵



- 19. Amnesty's report *The Age of Women: Stigma and violence against women protesters*³⁶ documented human rights violations committed bylaw enforcement officials against women demanding a life free from violence in Sinaloa, the State of Mexico, Mexico City, Guanajuato, and Quintana Roo in 2020. These violations include excessive and unnecessary use of force, illegal and arbitrary arrests, gender-based verbal and physical abuse, and sexual violence, stigmatization of feminist demonstrations as "violent" as well as discriminatory bias against women covering their faces. Currently, no one has been held to account for these abuses.
- 20. The criminal justice system is often used as a deterrence mechanism for those protesting especially for land, territorial, environmental and climate rights. Since the last review, Amnesty has documented cases of the criminalization of protest.³⁷ These cases show a tendency to criminalize leaders and human rights defenders by using vague or broad criminal offences or fabricating criminal charges against them. Violations of rights in these cases include lack of due process and access to justice, prolonged trial processes with the constant threat of deprivation of liberty, as well as lack of prior informed consent in the cases of indigenous communities, and impunity.

SAFETY OF JOURNALISTS

- 21. Mexico is one of the most dangerous countries in the world for journalists. 2020³⁸ and 2022³⁹ were some of the deadliest years in Mexican history for the press, with at least 19 and 13 journalists killed respectively because of their work, more than in 2021⁴⁰ and 2019.⁴¹
- 22. At the federal level, since 2012, Mexico has had a Mechanism for the Protection of Human Rights Defenders and Journalists ("the Mechanism"), 42 which provides certain protection measures for people who have received attacks or threats. Currently, the Mechanism benefits more than 500 journalists, 43 but from 2017 to 2021, at least seven journalists have been killed despite having been afforded protection by the Mechanism. 44
- 23. Furthermore, many cases remain without adequate investigation and the Mechanism continued to fall short of its goal to safeguard the lives and safety of these groups. ⁴⁵ The Mechanism has not yet provided a strategy to respond to digital attacks and unlawful surveillance, such as from the NSO Group's spyware Pegasus. ⁴⁶

MILITARIZATION

- 24. Mexico has relied on a heavily militarized public security strategy. A constitutional amendment in 2019⁴⁷ created the National Guard (GN), which was intended to be under civilian control. However, the GN is heavily influenced by the Armed Forces (AF); a former army general is in command, and most of its members were formerly part of the AF. The fifth transitory article in the constitutional reforms provided that the AF would participate in public security tasks for up to five years while the GN becomes fully operational.⁴⁸
- 25. In 2020, an executive decree formally involved the AF in public security tasks until 2024,⁴⁹ a period that was recently extended after the Congress agreed to keep the army on the streets until 2028,⁵⁰ without a strategy for demilitarization of public security and law enforcement agencies and police reform. In November 2022, the Supreme Court resolved that the Presidential Decree of 2020 allowing the permanent participation of AF in public security operations until 2024 was constitutional.⁵¹
- 26. In September 2022, Congress approved an initiative that places the GN formally under the control of Mexico's Ministry of National Defence (SEDENA). ⁵² However, on 18 April 2023, the Supreme Court struck down the transfer of the GN to SEDENA. ⁵³
- 27. The GN is among the ten federal institutions with the highest number of complaints for human rights violations. The NHRC has received 1,200 complaints against the GN, since its creation in 2019 up to September 2022.⁵⁴ These complaints related to arbitrary detentions, torture and other ill-treatment, enforced disappearances and other violations. As for SEDENA and SEMAR (Secretariat of the Navy), from 2019 to September 2022, the NHRC collected 1,604 complaints and 1,553 respectively, regarding multiple violations of human rights, including torture and other ill-treatment, unlawful killings, enforced disappearances and arbitrary detentions.⁵⁵



- 28. Participation of the AF in the public life of Mexico has increased the probability of being a victim of sexual torture when detained; led to more violations of judicial guarantees during detention; and fostered a lack of truth, transparency and accountability in its operations.⁵⁶
- 29. In addition, military personnel have been directly linked to the enforced disappearance of the 43 Ayotzinapa students, extrajudicial executions and cases of torture and other ill-treatment.⁵⁷

RECOMMENDATIONS FOR ACTION BY THE STATE UNDER REVIEW

Amnesty International calls on the government of Mexico to:

National human rights framework

- 30. As Mexico previously agreed to do, strengthen the National Human Rights Commission so that it complies with the Paris Principles and ensure that its recommendations are in line with international human rights norms and standards, including consideration of the needs of victims as well as of standards on comprehensive reparations.
- 31. Ensure that law enforcement personnel and those working in the criminal justice system are provided with adequate resources to carry out their functions efficiently and in accordance with international human rights standards, including decent and appropriate compensation and working conditions.

Violence against women and girls

- 32. Publicly acknowledge the scale of the problem of feminicides and disappearances in Mexico, as well as the failings in the investigations into these crimes, and send a clear message that these crimes will no longer be tolerated or go unpunished.
- 33. Guarantee full reparations family members of feminicide victims in line with the "Basic Principles and Guidelines on the Right to a Remedy and Reparation for Victims of Gross Violations of International Human Rights Law and Serious Violations of International Humanitarian Law" and the CEDAW General Recommendation 35.
- 34. Investigate the problem of failures in criminal investigations of crimes of violence against women, especially feminicides and disappearances and issue recommendations that address the aspects highlighted in this report, such as excessive workloads, failure to investigate, the application of a gender perspective, the collection and safeguarding of evidence and the need for training of public servants in Public Prosecutors' Offices.

Social Protest

- 35. Publicly recognize the legitimacy of the right to peaceful protest, facilitate and protect persons exercising this right, and abstain from their stigmatization and criminalization.
- 36. Carry out prompt, thorough, independent and impartial investigations, with a gender and intersectional perspective, into violations of human rights occurring before, during and after protests.
- 37. Guarantee access to justice and full reparation for victims of human rights violations in the context of protests in line with the "Basic Principles and Guidelines on the Right to a Remedy and Reparation for Victims of Gross Violations of International Human Rights Law and Serious Violations of International Humanitarian Law".
- 38. Amend the National Law on the Use of Force (specifically Articles 27, 28 and 36) in line with international human rights law, the "Basic Principles on the Use of Force and Firearms by Law Enforcement Officials", the UN Code of Conduct for Law Enforcement Officials, and in accordance with relevant judgments issued by the IACHR.



- 39. Create an enabling legal framework for the exercise of the right to protest, and undertake analysis of state, municipal and federal legislation, particularly the types of offences used to criminalize the right to peacefully protest, with a view to their amendment or repeal to ensure they fully align with relevant international human rights standards.
- 40. Create an independent national observatory, with the participation of civil society, for accountability and monitoring the deployment of the National Guard in relation to social protest, including the use of force.
- 41. Establish an ongoing monitoring and oversight national mechanism to measure and evaluate the effectiveness of existing policies, protocols and guidelines on the use of force.

Safety of Journalists

- 42. Guarantee the autonomy of the Attorney General's Office by ensuring the necessary infrastructure to carry out its function efficiently and with decent working conditions, and training programs focused on the technical aspects of investigations with a gender perspective, human rights and intercultural approach In order to reduce impunity for access to truth and justice for crimes and human rights violations committed against journalists.
- 43. Investigate public servants responsible for misconduct or crimes against the victims and victims' families and impose adequate disciplinary measures when appropriate.
- 44. Provide the Mechanism for the Protection of Human Rights Defenders and Journalists with enough resources and adequate personnel to meet the demands for effective protection measures.
- 45. Guarantee that risk assessments and the implementation of protection measures for journalists are carried out in a timely manner ensuring that these also fully incorporate both a gender and intersectional approach to ensure their effectiveness.

Militarization of Public Security

- 46. Develop a plan for the withdrawal, by 2028, of the Armed Forces from public security and administrative tasks, while strengthening effective and respectful human rights public security policies.
- 47. Strengthen the accountability of military institutions to civilian institutions, particularly between the Armed Forces and the legislative and judicial branches.

ANNEX 1

KEY AMNESTY INTERNATIONAL DOCUMENTS FOR FURTHER REFERENCE

Amnesty International, "Annual Report 2017/18- Mexico", 22 February 2018, Available at: https://www.amnesty.org/en/wp-content/uploads/2021/05/POL1067002018ENGLISH.pdf

Amnesty International, "Annual Report 2020/21- Mexico", 7 April 2021, available at: https://www.amnesty.org/en/wp-content/uploads/2021/06/English.pdf

Amnesty International, "Annual Report 2021/22"- Mexico, 29 march 2022, available at: https://www.amnesty.org/en/documents/pol10/4870/2022/en/

Amnesty International, "Annual Report 2022/23"- Mexico, 27 march 2023, available at: https://www.amnesty.org/es/documents/pol10/5670/2023/en/

Amnesty International, "Human Rights in the Americas. Review of 2019", 27 February 2020, available at: https://www.amnesty.org/en/documents/amr01/1353/2020/en/

Amnesty International, "Massive data leak reveals Israeli NSO Group's spyware used to target activists, journalists, and political leaders globally", 19 July 2021: https://www.amnesty.org/en/latest/press-release/2021/07/the-pegasus-project/

Amnesty International, "Mexico: Amnesty International issues warning about lack of progress on human rights after one year of the new government", 27 November 2019: https://www.amnesty.org/en/latest/press-release/2019/11/mexico-amnistia-internacional-alerta-sobre-la-falta-de-avances-en-derechos-humanos-del-nuevo-gobierno/

Amnesty International, "Mexico: Authorities must not criminalize land defenders in Cuetzalan, 5 July 2018": https://www.amnesty.org/en/latest/news/2018/07/mexico-autoridades-no-deben-criminalizar-a-personas-defensoras-del-territorio-en-cuetzalan/

Amnesty International, "Mexico: Defending your home from an electricity power station can cost your life", 20 July 2018: https://www.amnesty.org/en/latest/news/2018/07/mexico-defender-tu-hogar-de-un-proyecto-electrico-puede-costarte-la-vida/

Amnesty International, "Mexico: Indigenous defender killed, others at risk", 18 May 2018: https://www.amnesty.org/en/documents/amr41/8451/2018/en/

Amnesty International, "Mexico: Justice on Trial: Failures in criminal investigations of feminicides preceded by disappearance in the State of Mexico", 20 September 2021, available at: https://www.amnesty.org/en/documents/amr41/4556/2021/en/

Amnesty International, "Mexico: Militarization of public security will lead to more human rights violations and perpetuate impunity", 9 September 2022: https://www.amnesty.org/en/latest/news/2022/09/mexico-militarizing-public-security-human-rights-violations-impunity/

Amnesty International, "Mexico's new National Guard is breaking its vow to respect human rights", 8 November 2020: https://www.amnesty.org/en/latest/news/2020/11/mexicos-national-guard-breaking-vow-respect-human-rights/

Amnesty International, "Mexico: The new government's plan must focus on withdrawing the Armed Forces from public security roles", 15 November 2018: https://www.amnesty.org/en/latest/press-release/2018/11/mexico-el-plan-del-nuevo-gobierno-debe-enfocarse-en-retirar-las-fuerzas-armadas-de-funciones-de-seguridad-publica/

Amnesty International, "The Age of Women. Stigma and violence against women protesters", 3 March 2021, available at: https://www.amnesty.org/es/documents/amr41/3724/2021/es/

${\bf ANNEX~2}\\ {\bf MATRIX~OF~RECOMMENDATIONS~FROM~THE~PREVIOUS~CYCLE,~WITH~COMMENTS~ON~PROGRESS}$

Recommendation	Position	Full list of themes	Assessment/comments on level of implementation	
Theme: A12 Acceptance of international norms				
132.10 Recognize the competence of the Committee on Enforced Disappearances to receive individual complaints, pursuant to articles 31 and 32 of the Convention (Costa Rica); Source of position: A/HRC/40/8/Add.1 - Para. 6	Supported	A12 Acceptance of international norms D32 Enforced disappearances D33 Arbitrary arrest and detention S16 SDG 16 - peace, justice and strong institutions Affected persons: - disappeared persons	IMPLEMENTED See paragraph 8 above. The Government of Mexico formally recognized the competence of the UN Committee on Enforced Disappearances in October 2020.	
Theme: A41 Constitution	nal and le	gislative framework		
132.41 Adopt additional measures to guide those who are responsible for law enforcement as to the limits of the use of force and to bolster training programmes in human rights for police authorities (Brazil); Source of position: A/HRC/40/8/Add.1 - Para. 6	Supported	A41 Constitutional and legislative framework A42 Institutions & policies - General D1 Civil & political rights - general measures of implementation S16 SDG 16 - peace, justice and strong institutions Affected persons: - general - law enforcement / police officials	PARTLY IMPLEMENTED See paragraphs 3, 9, 17 and 19 above. Amnesty International has recommended to ensure continuous training for police forces to equip them with theoretical and practical tools, in accordance with international best practices, on human rights, including women's rights, gender based violence, the right to peaceful protest and the UN Basic Principles on the Use of Force and Firearms. This training must be carried out in working hours, independently from the time assigned to other training, and be continuous.	
132.61 Repeal provisions in the Constitution and in laws that provide for arraigo detention and investigate and prosecute allegations of violations of human rights committed under these laws (Pakistan); Source of position: A/HRC/40/8/Add.1 - Para. 6	Supported	A41 Constitutional and legislative framework D26 Conditions of detention D51 Administration of justice & fair trial S16 SDG 16 - peace, justice and strong institutions Affected persons: - persons deprived of their liberty	NOT IMPLEMENTED See paragraphs 5 and 13 above. Arraigo has not been repealed despite the fact that the IACHR ordered Mexico to eliminate it in 2022 and in 2023. The IACHR has stated that legal and constitutional provisions must be amended to make the mandatory pretrial detention compatible with the American Convention.	

Recommendation	Position	Full list of themes	Assessment/comments on level of implementation
132.12 Strengthen the capacities and autonomy of the National Human Rights Commission (Ukraine); Source of position: A/HRC/40/8/Add.1 - Para. 6	Supported	A45 National Human Rights Institution (NHRI) S16 SDG 16 - peace, justice and strong institutions Affected persons: - general	PARTLY IMPLEMENTED See paragraphs 6 and 10 above. The work of the NCHR must comply with the Paris Principles and ensure that its recommendations are in line with the international norms and standards, including considering the needs of the victims as well as the standards on comprehensive reparations
Theme: B52 Impunity			
132.66 Conduct thorough, independent and impartial investigation into feminicide ensuring that the perpetrators are brought to justice and guaranteeing reparation for victims and their families for the harm suffered (Belgium); Source of position: A/HRC/40/8/Add.1 - Para. 6	Supported	B52 Impunity F13 Violence against women S05 SDG 5 - gender equality and women's empowerment S16 SDG 16 - peace, justice and strong institutions Affected persons: - women	NOT IMPLEMENTED See paragraphs 14, 15 and 16 above. Amnesty International authorities have failed to ensure effective investigations to determine other alleged perpetrators in the cases as well as the rights of the victims and their families
Theme: D32 Enforced of	lisappeara	ances	<u> </u>
132.7 Consider accepting the competence of the Committee on Enforced Disappearances to receive individual complaints (Paraguay); Source of position: A/HRC/40/8/Add.1 - Para. 6	Supported	D32 Enforced disappearances D33 Arbitrary arrest and detention S16 SDG 16 - peace, justice and strong institutions Affected persons: - disappeared persons	IMPLEMENTED See paragraph 8 above. In 2020, Mexico signed the Declaration of the United Mexican States to recognize the competence of the United Nations Committee on Enforced Disappearances (CED) to receive and examine communications submitted by or on behalf of individuals under its jurisdiction.
132.8 Recognize the competency of the Committee on Enforced Disappearances (Benin); Source of position: A/HRC/40/8/Add.1 - Para. 6	Supported	D32 Enforced disappearances D33 Arbitrary arrest and detention S16 SDG 16 - peace, justice and strong institutions Affected persons: - disappeared persons	IMPLEMENTED See paragraph 8 above. In 2020, Mexico signed the Declaration of the United Mexican States to recognize the competence of the United Nations Committee on Enforced Disappearances (CED) to receive and examine communications submitted by or on behalf of individuals under its jurisdiction.

amnesty.org

Recommendation	Position	Full list of themes	Assessment/comments on level of implementation
132.9 Accept the competence of the Committee on Enforced Disappearances to receive and consider individual and inter-State communications, pursuant to articles 31 and 32 of the Convention (Uruguay); Source of position: A/HRC/40/8/Add.1 - Para. 6	Supported	D32 Enforced disappearances D33 Arbitrary arrest and detention S16 SDG 16 - peace, justice and strong institutions Affected persons: - disappeared persons	IMPLEMENTED See paragraph 8 above. In 2020, Mexico signed the Declaration of the United Mexican States to recognize the competence of the United Nations Committee on Enforced Disappearances (CED) to receive and examine communications submitted by or on behalf of individuals under its jurisdiction.
132.79 Adequately investigate killings and disappearances of journalists and effectively implement the federal mechanism for the protection of human rights defenders and journalists (New Zealand); Source of position: A/HRC/40/8/Add.1 - Para. 6	Supported	D32 Enforced disappearances H1 Human rights defenders D51 Administration of justice & fair trial B51 Right to an effective remedy S16 SDG 16 - peace, justice and strong institutions Affected persons: - media - human rights defenders	See paragraphs 4, 17, 18, 19, 20, 21, 22 an8d 23 above. Amnesty International is aware that human rights defenders continued to be subjected to threats, stigmatization, unjust imprisonment, torture and killings. Some of the families of human rights defenders were also threatened. Women human rights defenders were additionally subjected to sexual violence. It is important to notice that killings of journalists remained at record levels and many of the victims had been granted official protection measures.
Theme: D43 Freedom o	f opinion	and expression	
132.137 Ensure freedom of expression, promptly and impartially investigate all cases of attacks against journalists and human rights defenders, and bring perpetrators to justice (Estonia); Source of position: A/HRC/40/8/Add.1 - Para. 6	Supported	D43 Freedom of opinion and expression H1 Human rights defenders D51 Administration of justice & fair trial S16 SDG 16 - peace, justice and strong institutions Affected persons: - media - human rights defenders	NOT IMPLEMENTED See paragraphs 4, 17, 18, 19, 20, 21, 22 and 23 above. The stigmatization, criminalization and attacks towards human right defenders and journalist have increased. Impunity for such attacks is rife.

Recommendation	Position	Full list of themes	Assessment/comments on level of implementation
132.138 Protect freedom of expression by effectively prosecuting perpetrators of attacks against journalists and human rights defenders (Lithuania); Source of position: A/HRC/40/8/Add.1 - Para. 6	Supported	D43 Freedom of opinion and expression H1 Human rights defenders D51 Administration of justice & fair trial S16 SDG 16 - peace, justice and strong institutions Affected persons: - media - human rights defenders	NOT IMPLEMENTED See paragraphs 4, 17, 18, 19, 20, 21, 22 and 23 above. The stigmatization, criminalization and attacks towards human right defenders and journalist have increased. Impunity for such attacks is rife.
Theme: D51 Administra	tion of jus	stice & fair trial	
132.71 Ensure that all violations of human rights committed by defence and security forces – disproportionate use of force, torture, ill-treatment, arbitrary detentions – are independently and impartially investigated (France); Source of position: A/HRC/40/8/Add.1 - Para. 6	Supported	D51 Administration of justice & fair trial B51 Right to an effective remedy D25 Prohibition of torture and cruel, inhuman or degrading treatment D33 Arbitrary arrest and detention S16 SDG 16 - peace, justice and strong institutions Affected persons: - persons deprived of their liberty	NOT IMPLEMENTED See paragraphs 3, 27, 28 and 29. The National Guard and the Ministry of Defence (SEDENA) have been among the 10 federal institutions which received the highest number of complaints for human rights violations during the last years. Also, the lack of transparency, accountability, and access to information made it difficult for victims of human rights violations and their families to access truth, justice, and reparations.
132.73 Conduct prompt, thorough, independent and impartial investigations into attacks against journalists and human rights defenders, and ensure that any perpetrator can be brought to justice in a fair trial; ensure that the Mexican Federation's protection mechanism for journalists and human rights defenders receives long-term funding and political support (Germany); Source of position: A/HRC/40/8/Add.1 - Para. 6	Supported	D51 Administration of justice & fair trial B51 Right to an effective remedy H1 Human rights defenders S16 SDG 16 - peace, justice and strong institutions Affected persons: - media - human rights defenders	NOT IMPLEMENTED See paragraphs 4, 17, 18, 19, 20, 21, 22 and 23 above. Many cases remained without proper investigation, and the Protection Mechanism for Human Rights Defenders and Journalists continued to fail to fulfil its objective of safeguarding the lives and physical safety of these groups.

Recommendation	Position	Full list of themes	Assessment/comments on level of implementation
132.70 Adopt measures that would ensure thorough investigation of all attacks and threats against journalists and that would guarantee victims' rights, including effective remedies (Czechia); Source of position: A/HRC/40/8/Add.1 - Para. 6	Supported	D51 Administration of justice & fair trial B51 Right to an effective remedy S16 SDG 16 - peace, justice and strong institutions Affected persons: - media - human rights defenders	NOT IMPLEMENTED See paragraphs 4, 17, 18, 19, 20, 21, 22 and 23 above. Many cases remained without proper investigation, and the Protection Mechanism for Human Rights Defenders and Journalists continued to fail to fulfil its objective of safeguarding the lives and physical safety of these groups.
132.99 Continue its efforts to enhance the rule of law and adopt measures to guarantee effective protection of citizens, especially journalists and human rights defenders, by ensuring prompt and effective investigations of threats, attacks and killings (Italy); Source of position: A/HRC/40/8/Add.1 - Para. 6	Supported	D51 Administration of justice & fair trial H1 Human rights defenders S16 SDG 16 - peace, justice and strong institutions Affected persons: - media - judges, lawyers and prosecutors - human rights defenders	NOT IMPLEMENTED See paragraphs 4, 17, 18, 19, 20, 21, 22 and 23 above. 2022 was the deadliest year in history for the national press. Mexico is one of the most lethal countries on the continent to practice journalism. Many cases were not properly investigated.
Theme: F12 Discrimina	tion again	st women	i
132.192 Continue and expand measures to address all attitudes and stereotypes that lead to and result in discrimination and violence against women and girls (Guyana); Source of position: A/HRC/40/8/Add.1 - Para. 6	Supported	F12 Discrimination against women F13 Violence against women S05 SDG 5 - gender equality and women's empowerment Affected persons: - women - girls	NOT IMPLEMENTED See paragraphs 14, 15, 16 and 19 above. Structural violence against women continued to undermine their right to a life free of violence and to enjoy a safe environment without fear.
132.194 Take all appropriate measures to address patriarchal attitudes and gender stereotypes, including reviewing laws, customs and practices that may constitute discrimination against women and girls (Rwanda); Source of position: A/HRC/40/8/Add.1 - Para. 6	Supported	F12 Discrimination against women S05 SDG 5 - gender equality and women's empowerment Affected persons: - women	NOT IMPLEMENTED See paragraphs 14, 15, 16 and 19 above. The government continues to stigmatize feminists and human rights defenders protesting against its inaction on gender-based violence and, in some states, security forces violently repressed women protesters.

Recommendation	Position	Full list of themes	Assessment/comments on level of implementation
132.204 Step up the fight against gender-based violence, including violence against girls and femicide (Estonia); Source of position: A/HRC/40/8/Add.1 - Para. 6	Supported	F13 Violence against women A42 Institutions & policies - General S05 SDG 5 - gender equality and women's empowerment S16 SDG 16 - peace, justice and strong institutions Affected persons: - women	PARTIALLY IMPLEMENTED See paragraphs 14, 15, 16 and 19 above. According to official data, almost 11 women are murdered every day in Mexico. Structural violence against women continued to undermine women's rights to live a life free of violence and in a safe environment without fear.
132.213 Continue to take effective measures to address gender-based violence (Nepal); Source of position: A/HRC/40/8/Add.1 - Para. 6	Supported	F13 Violence against women A42 Institutions & policies - General S05 SDG 5 - gender equality and women's empowerment S16 SDG 16 - peace, justice and strong institutions Affected persons: - women	PARTIALLY IMPLEMENTED See paragraphs 14, 15, 16 and 19 above. According to official data, almost 11 women are murdered every day in Mexico. Structural violence against women continued to undermine women's rights to live a life free of violence and in a safe environment without fear.
132.222 Adopt effective measures to address the problem of the increased violence against women, especially that leading to the killing of women (Syrian Arab Republic); Source of position: A/HRC/40/8/Add.1 - Para. 6	Supported	F13 Violence against women A42 Institutions & policies - General S05 SDG 5 - gender equality and women's empowerment S16 SDG 16 - peace, justice and strong institutions Affected persons: - women	PARTIALLY IMPLEMENTED According to official data, almost 11 women are murdered every day in Mexico. Structural violence against women continued to undermine women's rights to live a life free of violence and in a safe environment without fear.
132.202 Develop actions for the prevention of all forms of violence against women and for the assistance and protection of victims, as well as to raise awareness among the population and public officers (Cuba); Source of position: A/HRC/40/8/Add.1 - Para. 6	Supported	F13 Violence against women A54 Awareness raising and dissemination S05 SDG 5 - gender equality and women's empowerment S16 SDG 16 - peace, justice and strong institutions Affected persons: - women	PARTIALLY IMPLEMENTED See paragraphs 14, 15, 16 and 19 above. Since 2015 the Gender-based Violence against Women Alert (AVGM) has been active in Mexico. It relies on coordinated efforts to confront and eradicate this violence. Despite the activation of 25 AVGMs in 22 states of the country, impunity in the investigations of feminicides remain unabated.

Recommendation	Position	Full list of themes	Assessment/comments on level of implementation
132.219 Strengthen governmental efforts and resources to combat and investigate violence against women, including domestic violence (Republic of Korea); Source of position: A/HRC/40/8/Add.1 - Para. 6	Supported	F13 Violence against women D29 Domestic violence A62 Statistics and indicators S05 SDG 5 - gender equality and women's empowerment S16 SDG 16 - peace, justice and strong institutions Affected persons: - women	PARTIALLY IMPLEMENTED See paragraphs 14, 15, 16 and 19 above. Amnesty International's research have found that investigations into feminicides in Mexico are failing because evidence is lost, the level of investigation is inadequate and a gender perspective is not applied correctly. In addition, families are re-victimized because they have to spend time and money investigating cases themselves or putting pressure on the authorities to investigate. They are also revictimized by the frequent threats and harassment they face from the perpetrators and sometimes also from the authorities.
132.212 Continue to address the problem of gender violence, particularly in terms of access to justice for the women affected (Malaysia); Source of position: A/HRC/40/8/Add.1 - Para. 6	Supported	F13 Violence against women D51 Administration of justice & fair trial B51 Right to an effective remedy S05 SDG 5 - gender equality and women's empowerment S16 SDG 16 - peace, justice and strong institutions Affected persons: - women	PARTIALLY IMPLEMENTED See paragraphs 14, 15, 16 and 19 above. Amnesty International has documented that feminicides investigations are failing because evidence is lost, the level of investigation is inadequate and a gender perspective is not applied correctly. In addition, families are re-victimized because they have to spend time and money investigating cases themselves or putting pressure on the authorities to investigate. They are also revictimized by the frequent threats and harassment they face from the perpetrators and sometimes also from the authorities.

Recommendation	Position	Full list of themes	Assessment/comments on level of implementation
132.203 Step up actions to prevent and eradicate gender violence (Ecuador); Source of position: A/HRC/40/8/Add.1 - Para. 6	Supported	F13 Violence against women S05 SDG 5 - gender equality and women's empowerment S16 SDG 16 - peace, justice and strong institutions Affected persons: - women	PARTIALLY IMPLEMENTED See paragraphs 14, 15, 16 and 19 above. Since 2015 Gender-based Violence against Women Alert (AVGM) has been active in Mexico. It relies on coordinated efforts to confront and eradicate this violence. Despite the activation of 25 AVGMs in 22 states of the country, impunity in the investigations of feminicides remains unabated
Theme: A12 Acceptance of interr	national norm	S	
132.5 Ratify the Kampala amendments to the Rome Statute (Liechtenstein); Source of position: A/HRC/40/8/Add.1 - Para. 5a	Noted	A12 Acceptance of international norms B11 International humanitarian law B52 Impunity B54 Transitional justice S16 SDG 16 - peace, justice and strong institutions Affected persons: - general	IMPLEMENTED See paragraph 7 above. In 2021, the Senate of the Republic approved the Amendments to Article 8 of the Rome Statute of the International Criminal Court.

¹ UN General Assembly, Report of the Human Rights Council on its Fortieth Session, UN Doc. A/HRC/40/2, 11 January 2021, paragraph 54. In its response to the outcome report, Mexico supported 262 recommendations, and noted two recommendations: one regarding the ratification of the Kampala amendments to the Rome Statute (Liechtenstein), and another regarding the respect and defense of life from conception to natural death (Holy See). Human Rights Council, Report of the Working Group on the Universal Periodic Review– Mexico (Addendum), A/HRC/40/8/Add.1, 12 February 2019, paragraph 5.

² UN Human Rights Council, Report of the Working Group on the Universal Periodic Review—Mexico, A/HRC/40/8, 27 December 2018, UN Doc. A/HRC/40/8, Recommendations: 132.37 (Australia), 132.45 (Liechtenstein), 132.192 (Guyana), 132.195 (Serbia), 132.198 (Sri Lanka), 132.202 (Cuba), 132.203 (Ecuador), 132.207 (Albania), 132.208 (Italy), 132.211 (Lithuania), 132.213 (Nepal), 132.215 (Philippines), 132.216 (Portugal), 132.218 (Armenia), 132.219 (Korea), 132.220 (Republic of Moldova), 132.221 (Spain), 132.222 (Syrian Arab Republic).

³ A/HRC/40/8. Recommendations 132.200 (Austria), 132.205 (France), 132.214 (Norway)

⁴ A/HRC/40/8. Recommendations 132.76 (Lithuania), 132.212 (Malaysia), 132.219 (Korea), 132.201 (Cuba).

⁵ A/HRC/40/8. Recommendations 132.66 (Belgium), 132.67 (Canada), 132.204 (Estonia), 132.205 (France).

⁶ A/HRC/40/8. Recommendations on enforced disappearances: 132.7 (Paraguay), 132.8 (Benin), 132.9 (Uruguay), 132.10 (Costa Rica), 132.47 (Botswana), 132.48 (Czechia), 132.49 (Germany), 132.51 (Italy), 132.53 (Republic of Korea), 132.54 (Spain), 132.55 (Switzerland), 132.56 (Turkey), 132.58 (Belarus), 132.63 (United States of America), 132.65 (Belgium), 132.68 (Canada), 132.69 (Chile), 132.72 (France), 132.74 (Ghana), 132.76 (Lithuania), 132.77 (Argentina), 132.81 (Poland), 132.83 (United States of America), 132.50 (Greece), 132.52 (Montenegro), 132.157 (Ireland), 132.156 (Hungary); recommendations on preventing torture: 132.11 (Belarus), 132.56 (Turkey), 132.57 (Finland), 132.58 (Belarus), 132.59 (Ghana), 132.60 (Norway), 132.83 (United Stated of America), 132.100 (New Zealand); recommendations on extrajudicial, summary or arbitrary executions: 132.11 (Belarus), 132.81 (Poland); recommendations on grave human rights violations: 132.71 (France), 132.86 (United Kingdom of Great Britain and Northern Ireland), 132.89 (Denmark).

⁷ A/HRC/40/8, recommendation 132.41 (Brazil)

⁸ A/HRC/40/8, recommendations: 132.23 (Bolivia), 132.73 (Germany), 132.79 (New Zealand), 132.110 (Austria), 132.113 (Cameroon), 132.114 (Canada), 132.115 (Colombia), 132.116 (Costa Rica), 132.118 (Czechia), 132.121 (France), 132.122 (Greece), 132.123 (Albania), 132.124 (Lithuania), 132.126 (Netherlands), 132.128 (Korea), 132.129 (Slovakia), 132.131 (Slovenia), 132.132 (Spain), 132.133 (Australia), 132.134 (Sweden), 132.136 (Switzerland).

⁹ A/HRC/40/8. Recommendations: 132.70 (Czechia), 132.73 (Germany), 132.75 (Hungary), 132.78 (Argentina), 132.79 (New Zealand), 132.82 (Sweden), 132.99 (Italy), 132.105 (Poland), 132.111 (Brazil), 132.112 (Belgium), 132.120 (Finland), 132.126 (Netherlands), 132.137 (Estonia), 132.138 (Lithuania).

¹⁰ Arraigo: The Law allows the Public Prosecutor's Office (in the investigation of a crime and integration of a Preliminary Investigation) to request an order from a Judge in order to prevent a person from leaving a specific place. It is requested when an Investigation has already been initiated, but evidence is still being gathered to

prove the probable responsibility of the person. Gobierno de México, ¿Qué es un arraigo o impedimento judicial?, 3 March 2020,

consulmex.sre.gob.mx/atlanta/index.php/component/content/article/44-faqs/217-arraigo

- 11 A/HRC/40/8. Recommendation 132.61 (Pakistan).
- 12 A/HRC/40/8. Recommendation 132.12 (Ukraine).
- 13 A/HRC/40/8/Add.1, 12 February 2019, paragraph 5(a).
- 14 Senado de la República, Dictamen de las Comisiones Unidas de Relaciones Exteriores y de Justicia, por el que se Aprueban las Enmiendas al Artículo 8 del Estatuto de Roma de la Corte Penal Internacional, 31 August 2021, infosen.senado.gob.mx/sgsp/gaceta/65/1/2021-09-07-

1/assets/documentos/Dict_RE_Justicia_Corte_Penal_Internacional.pdf

15 Secretaría de Relaciones Exteriores, "El Gobierno de México reconoce formalmente la competencia del Comité contra la Desaparición Forzada de la ONU", 04 October 2020, gob.mx/sre/prensa/el-gobierno-de-mexico-reconoce-formalmente-la-competencia-del-comite-contra-la-desaparicion-forzada-de-la-onu

16 A/HRC/40/8. Recommendations: 132.7 (Paraguay), 132.8 (Benin), 132.9 (Uruguay), 132.10 (Costa Rica).

17 Office of the UN High Commissioner for Human Rights (OHCHR), "Enforced disappearances: UN Committee welcomes Mexico's decision on individual complaints", 04 September 2020, ohchr.org/en/press-releases/2020/09/enforced-disappearances-un-committee-welcomes-mexicos-decision-individual

18 Mexico, Ley Nacional Sobre el Uso de la Fuerza, 2019, diputados.gob.mx/LeyesBiblio/pdf/LNUF.pdf

19 See, for example, Comisión Nacional de Derechos Humanos, "Pronunciamiento DGDDH/067/2022", 13 September 2022,

cndh.org.mx/sites/default/files/documentos/2022-09/PRONUNCIAMIENTO_2022_067.pdf

20 UN Human Rights Council, Report of the Working Group on the Universal Periodic Review: Mexico: Addendum, 11 December 2013, UN Doc. A/HRC/25/7/Add.1 - Para. 16. recommendation 148.29 (India. Serbia)

- 21 A/HRC/40/8/Add.1 Para. 6, recommendation 132.12 (Ukraine)
- 22 Presidencia de la República, "Postura ante resolución de la SCJN sobre la Guardia Nacional y SEDENA. Conferencia de Prensa del Presidente Andrés Manuel López Obrador". 19 April 2021, voutube.com/watch?v=xPKt2tSnM2A
- 23 A/HRC/40/8/Add.1 Para. 6, recommendations 132.103 (Pakistan), 132.104 (Peru), 132.06 (Switzerland)
- 24 Regional Agreement on Access to Information, Public Participation and Justice in Environmental Matters in Latin America and the Caribbean, 2018, treaties.un.org/Pages/ViewDetails.aspx?src=IND&mtdsg_no=XXVII-18&chapter=27&clang== en. Chapter 27.
- 25 Andrés Manuel López Obrador, "Versión Estenográfica. Reunión con Legisladores Federales desde Palacio Nacional", lopezobrador.org.mx/2022/04/28/version-estenografica-reunion-con-legisladores-federales-desde-palacio-nacional/, 28 April 2022.
- 26 Amnesty International, Amesnty International Report 2020/21: The state of the world's human rights (Index: POL 10/3202/2021), 7 April 2021, amnesty.org/en/wp-content/uploads/2021/06/English.pdf, pp- 243-247.
- 27 A/HRC/40/8. Recommendations: 132.21 (Nepal), 132.244 (Peru), 132.238 (Egypt), 132.239 (Guyana), 132.246 (State of Palestine) and 132.253 (Canada).
- 28 Inter-American Court of Human Rights (IACHR), Case of Tzompaxtle Tecpile Et Al. Vs. Mexico, Judgment on 7 November 2022,

corteidh.or.cr/docs/casos/articulos/seriec_470_esp.pdf, p. 62.

- 29 Inter-American Court of Human Rights (IACHR), Case of García Rodríguez Et Al. Vs. Mexico, Judgment on 25 January 2023, corteidh.or.cr/docs/casos/articulos/seriec_482_esp.pdf, p. 88.
- 30 Secretariado Ejecutivo del Sistema Nacional de Seguridad Pública, Información sobre violencia contra las mujeres (Incidencia delicitiva y llamadas de emergencia 911), gob.mx/sesnsp/articulos/informacion-sobre-violencia-contra-las-mujeres-incidencia-delictiva-y-llamadas-de-emergencia-9-1-1-febrero-2019 (accessed on April 2023)
- 31 Mexico, Ley General de Acceso de las Mujeres a una Vida Libre de Violencia, 2007, diputados.gob.mx/LeyesBiblio/pdf/LGAMVLV.pdf
- 32 Comisión Nacional de Derechos Humanos, Informe Mensual AVGM Octubre de 2022, Octubre de 2022,

igualdaddegenero.cndh.org.mx/Content/doc/Publicaciones/INFORME_AVGM_OCTUBRE_22.pdf

- 33 Amnesty International, Mexico: Justice on Trial: Failures in criminal investigations of feminicides preceded by disappearance in the State of Mexico (Index: AMR 41/4556/2021), 20 September 2021, amnesty.org/en/documents/amr41/4556/2021/en/.
- 34 Amnesty International, Mexico: Justice on Trial: Failures in criminal investigations of feminicides preceded by disappearance in the State of Mexico, (previously cited)
- 35 Press Conference, 7 March 2022, check minute 2:11:10, available at: https://www.youtube.com/live/tZKUZ7C3UKw?feature=share
- 36Amnesty International, The Age of Women. Stigma and violence against women protesters (Index: AMR 41/3724/2021), 3 March 2021,

amnesty.org/es/documents/amr41/3724/2021/en/

37 For example, Amnesty International, "Mexico: Indigenous defender killed, others at risk", 18 May 2018:

https://www.amnesty.org/en/documents/amr41/8451/2018/en/

Amnesty International, "Mexico: Authorities must not criminalize land defenders in Cuetzalan, 5 July 2018": https://www.amnesty.org/en/latest/news/2018/07/mexico-autoridades-no-deben-criminalizar-a-personas-defensoras-del-territorio-en-cuetzalan/

Amnesty International, "Mexico: Defending your home from an electricity power station can cost your life", 20 July 2018:

https://www.amnesty.org/en/latest/news/2018/07/mexico-defender-tu-hogar-de-un-proyecto-electrico-puede-costarte-la-vida/https://www.amnesty.org/en/latest/news/2018/07/mexico-defender-tu-hogar-de-un-proyecto-electrico-puede-costarte-la-vida/https://www.amnesty.org/en/latest/news/2018/07/mexico-defender-tu-hogar-de-un-proyecto-electrico-puede-costarte-la-vida/https://www.amnesty.org/en/latest/news/2018/07/mexico-defender-tu-hogar-de-un-proyecto-electrico-puede-costarte-la-vida/https://www.amnesty.org/en/latest/news/2018/07/mexico-defender-tu-hogar-de-un-proyecto-electrico-puede-costarte-la-vida/https://www.amnesty.org/en/latest/news/2018/07/mexico-defender-tu-hogar-de-un-proyecto-electrico-puede-costarte-la-vida/https://www.amnesty.org/en/latest/news/2018/07/mexico-defender-tu-hogar-de-un-proyecto-electrico-puede-costarte-la-vida/https://www.amnesty.org/en/latest/news/2018/07/mexico-de-un-proyecto-electrico-puede-costarte-la-vida/https://www.amnesty.org/en/latest/news/2018/07/mexico-puede-costarte-la-vida/https://www.amnesty.org/en/la-vida/https://ww

- 38 Amnesty International, Amnesty International Report 2020/21: The state of the world's human rights, (previosly cited).
- 39 Amnesty International, Amnesty International Report 2022/23: The state of the world's human rights (Index: POL 10/5670/2023), 27 March 2023, amnesty.org/es/documents/pol10/5670/2023/en/, pp. 250-254.
- 40 Amnesty International, Amnesty International Report 2021/22: The state of the world's human rights (Index: POL 10/4870/2022), 29 March 2022, amnesty.org/en/documents/pol10/4870/2022/en/, pp. 249-253.

- 41Amnesty International, Human Rights in the Americas. Review of 2019, 27 February 2020 (Index: AMR 01/1353/2020), amnesty.org/en/documents/amr01/1353/2020/en/, pp. 60-64.
- 42 Mexico, Ley para la protección de personas defensoras de Derechos Humanos y periodistas, 2012, diputados.gob.mx/LeyesBiblio/pdf/LPPDDHP.pdf
- 43 Secretaría de Derechos Humanos, Población y Migración, Informe Estadístico Diciembre 2022: Mecanismo para la protección de personas defensoras de derechos humanos y periodistas, 2022, gob.mx/cms/uploads/attachment/file/813696/Informe_estadi_stico_diciembre_2022_f.pdf
- 44 Centro de Producción de Programas Informativos y Especiales (CEPROPIE), "Mecanismos para la protección de personas defensoras de Derechos Humanos y periodistas", 05 October 2021, youtube.com/watch?v=p4D0tWkxGAw
- 45 Amnesty International, Amnesty International Report 2022/23: The state of the world's human rights, (previously cited).
- 46 Amnesty International, "Massive data leak reveals Israeli NSO Group's spyware used to target activists, journalists, and political leaders globally", 19 July 2021: https://www.amnesty.org/en/latest/press-release/2021/07/the-pegasus-project/
- 47 Mexico, Decreto por el cual se reforman, adicionan y derogan diversas disposiciones de la Constitución Política de los Estados Unidos Mexicanos, en materia de Guardia Nacional, 26 March 2019, dof.gob.mx/nota_detalle.php?codigo=5555126&fecha=26/03/2019#gsc.tab=0
- 48 Mexico, Decreto por el cual se reforman, adicionan y derogan diversas disposiciones de la Constitución Política de los Estados Unidos Mexicanos, en materia de Guardia Nacional, (previously cited).
- 49 Mexico, Acuerdo por el que se dispone de la Fuerza Armada permanente para llevar a cabo tareas de seguridad pública de manera extraordinaria, regulada, fiscalizada, subordinada y complementaria, 11 May 2020, dof.gob.mx/nota_detalle.php?codigo=5593105&fecha=11/05/2020#gsc.tab=0
- 50 Mexico, Decreto por el que se reforma el Artículo Quinto Transitorio del Decreto por el que se reforman, adicionan y derogan diversas disposiciones de la Constitución Política de los Estados Unidos Mexicanos, en materia de Guardia Nacional, 26 March 2019, dof,gob.mx/nota detalle.php?codigo=5671829&fecha=18/11/2022#gsc.tab=0
- 51 Suprema Corte de Justicia de la Nación, Controversia Constitucional promovida por la Cámara de Diputados del Congreso de la Unión en Contra del Poder Ejecutivo Federal, 90/2020, 29 November 2022, scjn.gob.mx/sites/default/files/versiones-taquigraficas/documento/2022-11-
- 30/29%20de%20noviembre%20de%202022%20-%20versi%C3%B3n%20definitiva 2.pdf
- 52 Secretaría de Gobernación, Decreto por el que se reforman, adicionan y derogan diversas disposiciones de la Ley Orgánica de la Administración Pública Federal; de la Ley de la Guardia Nacional; de la Ley Orgánica del Ejército y Fuerza Aérea Mexicanos, y de la Ley de Ascensos y Recompensas del Ejército y Fuerza Aérea Mexicanos, en Materia de Guardia Nacional y Seguridad Pública, 9 September 2022, dof.gob.mx/nota_detalle.php?codigo=5664065&fecha=09/09/2022#gsc.tab=0 53 Suprema Corte de Justicia de la Nación (SCJN), SCJN invalida el Traslado del Control Operativo y Administrativo de la Guardia Nacional a la Secretaría de la Defensa Nacional, 18 April 2023, internet2.scjn.gob.mx/red2/comunicados/comunicado.asp?id=7326
- 54 Comisión Nacional de Derechos Humanos (CNDH), Sistema Nacional de Alerta de Violación a los Derechos Humanos, appweb2.cndh.org.mx/SNA/inicio.asp (accessed on 22 April 2023), Indicadores por Autoridad.
- 55 Comisión Nacional de Derechos Humanos (CNDH), Sistema Nacional de Alerta de Violación a los Derechos Humanos, (previosly cited).
- 56 Comisión Nacional de Derechos Humanos (CNDH), Sistema Nacional de Alerta de Violación a los Derechos Humanos, (previosly cited).
- Amnesty International, "México: Militarizar la seguridad pública generará más violaciones de derechos humanos y perpetuará la impunidad", 9 September 2022, amnistia.org.mx/contenido/index.php/mexico-militarizar-la-seguridad-publica-generara-mas-violaciones-de-derechos-humanos-y-perpetuara-la-impunidad/ Amnesty International, Amnesty International Report 2022/23: The state of the world's human rights, (previosly cited).
- 57 México, Informe de la Presidencia de la Comisión para la Verdad y Acceso a la Justicia del Caso Ayotzinapa, August 2022, comisionayotzinapa.segob.gob.mx/work/models/Comision_para_la_Verdad/Documentos/pdf/Informe_de_la_Presidencia_PARA_WEB.pdf, p. 98.